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discharged from the Navy for misconduct with an Other Than Honorable (OTH) characterization 
of service and assigned an RE-4 reentry code. 
 
Unfortunately, documents pertinent to your administrative separation are not in your official 
military personnel file (OMPF).  Notwithstanding, the Board relies on a presumption of 
regularity to support the official actions of public officers and, in the absence of substantial 
evidence to the contrary, will presume that they have properly discharged their official duties.    
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to, your desire for a discharge upgrade and contentions that:  (a) 
your service was extremely honorable and you worked extremely hard as a Food Service 
Assistant on board the ship, (b) you have never done drugs or smoked in your whole life, and 
never been in trouble with the law before and after your service, (c) your DK1 wrote you up 
because you tied up a phone line after hours, (d) a Navy Recruiter stole your life savings, and (e) 
the theft was an extremely painful episode in your life and it negatively affected your morale and 
was a factor that shaped your service.  For purposes of clemency and equity consideration, the 
Board noted you provided supporting documentation describing post-service accomplishments 
but no advocacy letters. 
 
After thorough review, the Board concluded these potentially mitigating factors were insufficient 
to warrant relief.  The Board did not believe that your record was otherwise so meritorious as to 
deserve a discharge upgrade or other conforming changes to your DD Form 214.  The Board 
concluded that significant negative aspects of your conduct and/or performance greatly 
outweighed any positive aspects of your military record.  The Board noted that, although one’s 
service is generally characterized at the time of discharge based on performance and conduct 
throughout the entire enlistment, the conduct or performance of duty reflected by only a single 
incident of misconduct may provide the underlying basis for discharge characterization.  The 
Board determined that characterization under OTH conditions is generally warranted for 
misconduct and is appropriate when the basis for separation is the commission of an act or acts 
constituting a significant departure from the conduct expected of a Sailor.  The Board determined 
that the record clearly reflected your misconduct was intentional and willful and indicated you 
were unfit for further service.  Moreover, the Board noted that the evidence of record did not 
demonstrate that you were not mentally responsible for your conduct or that you should not 
otherwise be held accountable for your actions.  
 
The Board determined you did not submit convincing evidence to substantiate the theft of your 
life savings by a Navy Recruiter.  The Board concluded that even if such misconduct occurred, 
there would have been absolutely no nexus between the purported theft and the misconduct 
underlying your discharge.   
 
The Board also noted that there is no provision of federal law or in Navy/Marine Corps 
regulations that allows for a discharge or reentry code to be automatically upgraded after a 
specified number of months or years.  Lastly, absent a material error or injustice, the Board 






